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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed March 12, 2015.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he sustained “an inhalant injury causally related to his

work environment.”  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

he sustained a compensable occupational disease.  The

Full Commission finds that the claimant gave notice of

his injury on or about October 10, 2013.  The claimant
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did not prove he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits.      

I.  HISTORY

John Lewis Larkin, now age 45, became employed with

the respondents, Koss Construction Company, on June 27,

2012.  The claimant testified that his first job for the

respondents involved general labor, which included

shoveling asphalt behind a highway paving machine.  The

claimant testified, “I would dump trucks, it would be

asphalt fumes, pump the - fumes off the coals in the

asphalt.  It would be that that’s being inhaled.”  The

claimant testified that he worked in this position for

approximately four months.

The claimant testified that he was subsequently

transferred to the respondents’ asphalt mixing plant. 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Tell us what [your job duties] were.

A.  Just changing out the belts, and going in
the bag house, changing out a bunch of bags,
and chipping on asphalt that might, when the
asphalt gets so heavy, it cannot spin.  That
means there was a lot of built-up asphalt in
the drum.  And you’ve got to take chipping
hammers to go inside the drum and chip the
asphalt out, big clunks of asphalt....

Q.  Now, what did you understand was the
purpose of the bag house?  What was its
function in the plant?
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A.  Well, the purpose of the bag house is it’s
a bunch of materials to go through
filtering....There was just a bunch of it,
rocks and dust just going through there or
something.  I didn’t really understand what it
was for.  

Q.  And what did you understand, or what did
you see that was in the bags, that was
collecting in the bags that you were working
on?

A.  Ground up rocks and dust.  

Q.  Okay.  And when you would go in this bag
house, what was your purpose in going in
there?  Why would they send you in there?

A.  Well, it was a - it’s a stack at the end
of the bag house.  It’s an exhaust stack, and
if you see a bunch of dust coming out
polluting the air, that means some bags inside
the bag house needs to be changed.  They’re
either busted, or filled with dust and rocks,
and that’s where you change them out and put 
some new ones in....

Q.  On average in a given week, how many times
do you think you would go into the bag house?

A.  Three times, maybe three times a week....

Q.  When you would go into the bag house, what
was the air like in there?

A.  Oh, it was very little.  

Q.  Okay.  When you say very little, was it
because it was really hot and sticky, or was
it because there was stuff in the air?

A.  Oh, it’s stuff in the air.  It’s a
combination of all of it.  It was just dark,
stuff in the air, and hot at the same time. 
It’s just a combination of things.   
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Q.  And at any point, did anyone offer you, or
did you ever ask for any kind of protection
equipment like respirators, masks, anything
like that when you went in there?

A.  Yes, sir, I asked several times....

Q.  And what were you told every day?

A.  [My supervisor] would say, we don’t have
any....

Q.  And tell us a little bit about what you
would look like or feel like at the end of the
day if you had a day when you went in the bag
plant.  What would you look like when you came
out?  How would you feel?

A.  I was just filled with dust, clothes
filled with dust, face filled with dust,
coughing, and, you know, just trying to get
the stuff out of my mouth....

Q.  When did you first start noticing any kind
of signs of respiratory problems, illnesses,
sneezing, coughing, anything?  When did that
first all start up?

A.  Well, when I first started going out to
the bag house, and when I come out, I started
coughing, sneezing, and spitting up, you know,
black soot, and started coughing it up and
all.  And I thought it was just, you know,
just everybody cough, and I thought it was
just an ordinary thing until it just got a
little worse.

Q.  Okay.  So this was when?  You think this
was in like the winter of 2012, 2013, when
this happened?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And then did you go to the doctor or
anything about this?
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A.  No, I didn’t go to the doctor then.  I
took this over-the-counter medication.  I
thought it was just, you know, just a common
cold.  

Q.  And you just kept working?

A.  Yes, sir.  

The record indicates that the claimant did not work

for the respondents after July 25, 2013.  The claimant

testified that he was laid off because the respondent-

employer re-located its asphalt plant.  The claimant

sought treatment at White County Medical Center on

July 31, 2013.  It was noted, “Patient presents for

evaluation of cough....cough and congestion/Fever for 2-

3 days....Pt reports to ER from home for evaluation of

flu-like symptoms that began approx 4 days PTA.  Reports

productive cough and fever.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s

chest was taken on July 31, 2013, with the findings,

“Congestion change is seen suggestive of bronchitis with

no infiltrate or pleural effusion seen.  Granulomatous

change noted.  The heart size is normal.  CONCLUSION:

Bronchitis.”  The claimant was discharged with the

diagnosis “Pneumonia - bacterial.”  

The claimant sought treatment at Sherwood Urgent

Care on October 5, 2013: “43 year old male presents with

c/o symptoms of [shortness of breath].  Patient reports
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he was treated 4 weeks ago for ‘walking pneumonia.’  Was

supposed to recheck but could not afford the co-pay. 

Five days ago he started feeling more short of breath

and out of energy.  Has a cough and a fever.”  Bonnie

Dillard, ANP assessed “1.  Pneumonia, organism

unspecified.  2.  Shortness of breath.”  

Dr. David C. Covey saw the claimant on October 5,

2013:

This 43-year-old black male has worked in
asphalt for Koss Construction for about a year
and then he was laid off about two months ago. 
He said he has been short of breath for about
the past week or so.  He said he has had
“walking pneumonia” and was seen in the
emergency room in August and then treated with
a Z-Pak, he thinks.  It helped a little bit,
but it “didn’t clear it up.”  He said he had
fever and chills the night before admission
and some left pleuritic chest pain for about
six days prior to admission....

Worked for the Koss asphalt company.  His job
was on Interstate I-440 for about a year.  He
worked in a “plant” in Hazen.  He said there
[was] lots of powder and dust in the air on
some bags that they would take care of.  It
was Koss Construction Company out of Topeka,
Kansas he says....He said when he worked
there, he would often blow black soot out of
his nose frequently and he had to wear a mask
but they provide any type of mask for him to
use while he was working in this dusty
environment....

Chest x-ray from outside showed a somewhat
poor technique, but almost hazy infiltrate
over both lung fields, lower more than upper
almost could be a miliary pattern....  
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Dr. Covey’s impression was “1.  Respiratory

failure, hypoxemic, possibly due to pneumoconiosis

versus allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis versus

some type of diffuse pneumonia viral or other.  2. 

Weight loss, cause uncertain.  Rule out occult

malignancy versus some other type of chronic illness. 

3.  Anemia, appears to be anemia of chronic disease

normocytic normochromic.”  

A chest x-ray was done on October 6, 2013 and was

compared to a study taken July 3, 2013, with the

findings, “Some linear atelectatic densities are seen in

the left base.  The lungs are otherwise clear.  Heart

size normal.  IMPRESSION: Atelectatic changes of the

left base.”  

A CTA Pulmonary Arteries With Contrast With Coronal

and Sagittal MIP Reconstructed Images was done on

October 8, 2013, with the following findings:

The pulmonary arteries demonstrate good
opacification of contrast without evidence of
pulmonary embolus.  Vascular congestion is
noted with interstitial prominence with
diffuse groundglass opacities worse within the
lower lungs with some areas of subpleural
opacification.  Findings may represent
pulmonary edema and correlation recommended. 
The heart is enlarged.  Minimal pleural fluid. 
No significant pericardial effusion.  Small
reactive subcentimeter lymph nodes
within the mediastinum.
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IMPRESSION: 1.  No pulmonary embolus.
2.  Cardiomegaly.  Findings are present
suggestive of failure with pulmonary edema. 
However pneumonia is clinically present and
findings may represent bronchopneumonia. 
Followup with chest radiographs is
recommended.

A chest x-ray was taken on October 8, 2013, with

the following findings:

Bilateral opacities are noted.  This is most
predominant in the lower lungs, but somewhat
diffuse with diffuse reticulondular changes. 
Thickening of the fissures.  The heart is
prominent.  Granulomatous changes are noted.

IMPRESSION: Bilateral airspace opacities
consistent with pneumonia.  Radiographic
follow-up is recommended.

Becky Harmon, the respondent-employer’s Compliance

Officer, signed an “Authorization for Initial Treatment

and Release of Medical Information” on October 10, 2013. 

Becky Harmon testified for the respondents:

Q.  When did you receive notice that Mr.
Larkin was claiming any sort of work-related
injury?

A.  I believe it was in October of 2013,
around the 10th.  

Q.  How did you find out about it?

A.  I received a phone call from Mrs. Larkin
saying that John was in the hospital, and he
was ill, and they thought that he had - was
work-related.  And at that point, I told her
that I needed an employee injury form or claim
form, filled out by them - by him.  And so



LARKIN - G308265 9

then I sent that to him, along with a form
that is to - authorization for treatment form
so that we could find out what was wrong with
him.  At that point, I had no idea.  I knew he
did not work for us, or wasn’t working
at that point, and I didn’t know about any
other, so.    

Dr. Vidya Pai’s diagnosis on October 11, 2013 was

“(1) Severe restrictive lung disease secondary to

coal/asphalt exposure.  (2) Pneumonia (bilateral).”  Dr.

Pai wrote that the claimant “must wear occupational

hazard mask.”  

The claimant began treating at UAMS Medical Center

on or about October 12, 2013.  A CT Maxillofacial Area

was done on October 12, 2013, with the impression, “Mild

retention cyst involving the floor of both maxillary

sinuses.  No evidence for air-fluid levels or frothy

changes within the paranasal sinuses are noted.  The

ostiomeatal and sphenoethmoid recesses are

unremarkable.”    

An x-ray of the claimant’s chest was done on at

UAMS on October 12, 2013, with the impression, “There is

evidence of ill-defined linear and nodular opacities in

the lung bases.  Possibilities include changes of

fibrosis versus pneumonic process.  Please correlate

clinically for acute symptoms.  If chronic, a high
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resolution CT could be performed for better evolution of

the lung changes.”  

Dr. Rahul Ravilla noted on October 12, 2013, “I

agree with the history and physical note written by Dr.

Klair.  Briefly Mr. Larkin is a 43 yr old male with no

significant pmh now presenting to osh with gradual

worsening of sob that started few months ago, initially

treated at op basis with azlihro and didn’t respond

requiring hospitalization and workup revealing

obstructive/restrictive pattern lung disease and CT

chest showing ground glass opacities-reticolundular

densities which together with occupational exposure dust

was likely a silicosis lung disease picture.”  

Another UAMS physician reported on October 12,

2013:

He has worked with Asphalt (kind of Coal) in
Koss Construction for about a year till August
this year.  At work, he had to go into kind of
Bag House that is filled with Rock and dust
waste and empty it.  He had to stay in the Bag
house for approx 30 minutes at a time daily
and when he came out, he would be fully
covered with dust.  He did not wear a mask
before going into this dusty bag house.  None
of his colleagues went into this....
He was found to have bilateral Ground glass
opacities and reticulonodular opacities in
both lungs on CT Chest.  He was started on
steroids 3 days ago at OSF and already started
feeling better....
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Assessment: 43 yr M with acute respiratory
failure likely from acute interstitial lung
disease (AIP) from occupational exposure to
Coal/Asphalt.  Unlikely occupational Asthma. 
His CXR has improved significantly with very
minimal residual reticular changes in both
bases....

His breathing is almost back to baseline.  CXR
shows interstitial changes.  He works in the
road construction place with heavy dust in the
atmosphere.  Likely cause of his presentation
is Acute interstitial lung inflammation
related to occupational dust exposure. 
Advised to either change job, or use mask at
work....  

The claimant was discharged from UAMS Medical

Center on October 14, 2013:

Per Dr. Klair’s Admission H&P:
“Mr. Larkin is a 43 yo AAM with no PMH who
presented to White County Medical Center on
10/5/13 with cc of fever, cough and worsening
SOB.  He reports that he has had SOB on
minimal exertion and cough since 3 month but
has been worsening over the past week....

He has worked in asphalt in Koss Construction
for about a year now until he was laid off in
Aug this year.  There he reports he was
working in powder and dust, ingesting and
breathing it in.  Often had to blow black
soot out of his nose while working.  Used mask
but didn’t help much....

Pulmonologists at UAMS were consulted and they
dx it as Acute Resp Failure likely from acute
interstitial lung disease (AIP) from
occupational exposure to Coal/Asphalt.  CXR
has improved significantly with very minimal
residual reticular changes in both bases.  
Treatment plan: Prednisone 40mg PO daily for 2
weeks and then 20mg for 1 week and then 10mg
for 1 week to complete a total course of 4
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weeks.  Will follow up in pulm clinic in 4-6
weeks.  No need of Bronch Biopsy of lung as
his CXR has improved significantly.  His 
breathing has improved since admission and
will d/c his 2L NC on discharge....

A Workers Compensation - First Report Of Injury Or

Illness was prepared on October 14, 2013.  The First

Report Of Injury indicated that the date of injury was

August 2, 2013, and that the employer was notified on

October 8, 2013 that the claimant had sustained an

occupational disease affecting the “Trunk-Lungs.”  The

First Report indicated, “Former employee is alleging

breathing problems from time worked at Koss.”    

UAMS physician Rajani Jagana stated on January 8,

2014, “He was found to have bilateral Ground glass

opacities and reticulondular opacities in both lungs on

CT Chest.  He was started on steroids at OSH and already

started feeling better and oxygenation improved.  Today,

he comes in for followup.  Steroids were tapered off end

of November.  Today he reports that his symptoms are

improved.  Able to walk a block every day.  No cough. 

Occasional SOB.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on July 23, 2014. 

The claimant contended that he “developed silicosis as a

result of exposure to silica dust at the asphalt plant. 
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The claimant seeks payment of medical expenses,

temporary total disability from July 25, 2013 to a date

yet to be determined, and attorney’s fees.”  

The respondents contended that there was “no causal

connection between the work environment and the

claimant’s disease.  The claimant was hired June 27,

2012 and his last date of employment was July 25, 2013. 

The claimant cannot meet the elements of proof under

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601, 602(b) and 603. 

Alternatively, in the event of an award, the respondents

are entitled to a credit against unemployment benefits

($423.00 weekly) paid.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “Compensability (occupational disease), medical

expenses, temporary total disability benefits, and

attorney’s fees.  All other issues are reserved.”

A hearing was held on December 12, 2014.  At that

time, the  respondents contended that they did not have

notice of the alleged injury until October 10, 2013.  An

administrative law judge filed an opinion on March 12,

2015.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things, that the claimant proved he sustained “an

inhalant injury causally related to his work
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environment.”  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Occupational disease - causation

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601(Repl. 2012) provides:

(e)(1)(A) “Occupational disease”’ as used in
this chapter, unless the context otherwise
requires, means any disease that results in
disability or death and arises out of and in
the course of the occupation or employment of
the employee or naturally follows or
unavoidably results from an injury as that
term is defined in this chapter.
(B) However, a causal connection between the
occupation or employment and the occupational
disease must be established by a preponderance
of the evidence....
(3) No compensation shall be payable for any
ordinary disease of life to which the general
public is exposed....
(g)(1) An employer shall not be liable for any
compensation for an occupational disease
unless:
(A) The disease is due to the nature of an
employment in which the hazards of the disease
actually exist and are characteristic thereof
and peculiar to the trade, occupation,
process, or employment and is actually
incurred in his or her employment[.]  

An occupational disease is characteristic of an

occupation, process or employment where there is a

recognizable link between the nature of the job

performed and an increased risk in contracting the

occupational disease in question.  Sanyo Mfg. Corp. v.

Leisure, 12 Ark. App. 274, 675 S.W.2d 841 (1984).
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence of record that he sustained an inhalant

injury causally related to his work environment.”  The

respondents contend that the administrative law judge

improperly adjudicated the claim; the respondents assert

that the claimant’s claim was for a silicosis injury in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-602(Repl. 2012). 

The claimant indeed contended at the pre-hearing

conference that he suffered from a work-related

silicosis condition.  However, the respondents expressly

contended at pre-hearing that the claimant could not

prove he sustained a compensable injury in accordance

with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601(Repl. 2012).  The parties

explicitly agreed to litigate compensability of an

“occupational disease,” which claim is governed by Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-601(Repl. 2012).  The issue of whether

or not the claimant sustained a compensable occupational

disease in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601 was

therefore properly before the administrative law judge

for adjudication.  

Moreover, the Full Commission reviews an

administrative law judge’s decision de novo, and it is
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the duty of the Full Commission to conduct its own fact-

finding independent of that done by the administrative

law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60,

929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full Commission makes its

own findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App.

230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable occupational disease in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-601(Repl. 2012).  The claimant became

employed with the respondents in June 2012 and

eventually began working in the respondents’ asphalt

mixing plant.  The claimant testified that he frequently

worked in the respondent-employer’s “bag house,” where

he was exposed to built-up fumes generated from ground

up rocks and dust.  The claimant testified that his

exposure to these workplace chemicals caused symptoms

such as coughing, sneezing, and congestion.  The
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claimant began treating for these symptoms at White

County Medical Center beginning July 31, 2013.

Dr. Covey reported in October 2013 that the

claimant had been exposed to powder and dust at work for

approximately one year.  Dr. Covey reported an

“infiltrate” in the claimant’s lungs as shown on a chest

x-ray.  Another chest x-ray in October 2013 showed

“bilateral opacities” in the claimant’s lungs.  Dr.

Pai’s diagnosis in October 2013 included “(1) Severe

restrictive lung disease secondary to coal/asphalt

exposure.”  Dr. Ravilla opined in October 2013 that

examination of the claimant revealed an

“obstructive/restrictive pattern lung disease and CT

chest showing ground glass opacities-reticolundular

densities which together with occupational exposure dust

was likely a silicosis lung disease picture.”  A third

physician opined in October 2013, “Likely cause of his

presentation is Acute interstitial lung inflammation

related to occupational dust exposure.”  

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all

of the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark.

94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the
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Full Commission finds that the opinions of the treating

physicians are credible and are entitled to significant

evidentiary weight.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that

he sustained a compensable occupational disease in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601(e)(1)(A)(Repl.

2012).  We find that the claimant’s occupational disease

was due to the nature of his employment with the

respondents and was incurred in his employment with the

respondents.  The claimant proved a recognizable link

between the nature of his job performed and an increased

risk in contracting the compensable occupational

disease.  The evidence demonstrates that the claimant’s

lung disease was causally connected to his exposure to

dust at work.  The chest x-rays showing “densities” and

“opacities” in the claimant’s lungs were of course

objective medical findings, which objective findings

were causally related to the claimant’s occupational

disease.  The record shows that the claimant’s breathing

difficulties were causally related to airborne particles

in the respondents’ workplace.

The dissent first states, incorrectly, that the

Full Commission is affirming the administrative law
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judge’s finding that the claimant sustained “an inhalant

injury.”  We again point out that the Full Commission

makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc.,

supra.  As we have already discussed, the Full

Commission has found that the claimant in the present

matter proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable occupational disease in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601(Repl. 2012). 

The Full Commission has not found that the claimant

sustained “an inhalant injury.” 

In addition, the dissent cites SeaArk Marine, Inc.

v. Pippinger, 2009 Ark. App. 223, ___ S.W.3d ___ and

asserts that the Full Commission is allowing “a second

bite at the apple.”  The dissent’s assertion in this

regard is based on a fundamental misunderstanding of the

Court of Appeals’ holding in SeaArk Marine, Inc.  The

Court noted in SeaArk Marine, Inc. that Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-704(c)(2) requires the Commission to determine, on

the basis of the record as a whole, whether the party

having the burden of proof on an issue has established

its case by a preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-705(c)(1)(A) specifies that all oral or
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documentary evidence shall be presented to the

designated representative of the Commission at the

initial hearing on the controverted claim.  The Court in

SeaArk Marine, Inc. reversed and remanded because the

Commission in effect issued an advisory opinion

regarding reasonably necessary medical treatment, and

because the Commission reserved an issue which the

parties had agreed at hearing to litigate.

In the present matter, we yet again point out the

respondents’ express contention at pre-hearing that the

claimant “cannot meet the elements of proof under Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-601, 602(b) and 603.”  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-601(Repl. 2012), the statute raised by the

respondents at pre-hearing and adjudicated by the Full

Commission, governs the elements of proof for an

“occupational disease.”  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

601(e)(1)(A)(Repl. 2012).  We also again note the

parties’ explicit agreement at pre-hearing to litigate

issues including “Compensability (occupational

disease).”  Compensability of an occupational disease is

governed by the elements found in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

601(Repl. 2012), the statute relied upon by the Full

Commission in our adjudication.  Because we have found
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that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

occupational disease in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-601(Repl. 2012), the Full Commission need not

adjudicate whether the claimant sustained a compensable

silicosis condition in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-602(Repl. 2012).

The Full Commission is not giving the claimant “a

second bite at the apple.”  To the contrary, we are

adjudicating this case in accordance with the issues and

evidence raised by the parties at the initial hearing on

the controverted claim.  See Gencorp Polymer Prods. v.

Landers, 36 Ark. App. 190, 820 S.W.2d 475 (1991).        

B.  Notice

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-603(a)(2)(A)(Repl. 2012)

provides, “Written notice shall be given to the employer

of an occupational disease by the employee, or someone

in his or her behalf, within ninety (90) days after the

first distinct manifestation thereof.”  The ninety-day

statutory period does not begin to run until the

employee knows or should reasonably be expected to know

that he is suffering from an occupational disease.  See

Quality Service Railcar v. Williams, 36 Ark. App. 29,

820 S.W.2d 878 (1991).  Failure to give notice shall not
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bar any claim if the employer had knowledge of the

injury; if the employee had no knowledge that the

condition arose out of and in the course of employment;

or the Commission excuses the failure on the grounds

that, for some satisfactory reason, the notice could not

be given.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-701(b)(Repl. 2012).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission has

found that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable occupational disease in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-601(Repl. 2012).  The record shows that

the claimant provided written notice of his occupational

disease on or about October 10, 2013.  As the Commission

has noted, Becky Harmon for the respondents testified

that she received notice of the injury on or about

October 10, 2013.  A Workers Compensation - First Report

Of Injury Or Illness was prepared on October 14, 2013. 

The First Report Of Injury indicated that the claimant’s

date of injury was August 2, 2013.  Therefore, the

record shows that the claimant provided written notice

to the respondents within ninety (90) days after the

first distinct manifestation of his disease on August 2,

2013, in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

603(a)(2)(A)(Repl. 2012).  
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The evidence does not demonstrate that the claimant

provided notice before October 10, 2013.  The Commission

finds credible the testimony of Carl Guess and Joseph

Lantrip.  Carl Guess, a division superintendent for the

respondents, testified that he saw the claimant on a

daily basis.  Mr. Guess testified that the claimant

never reported an occupational disease or injury to him. 

Joseph Lantrip, a plant supervisor, testified that he

worked with the claimant and that the claimant never

reported to him an occupational disease or injury.  The

record in the present matter shows that the claimant

provided notice of his occupational disease on or about

October 10, 2013.  Therefore, the respondent-employer

shall not be responsible for benefits prior to receipt

of the employee’s report of injury on October 10, 2013. 

See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-701(a)(1)(Repl. 2012);

Pharmerica v. Seratt, 103 Ark. App. 9, 285 S.W.3d 699

(2008).        

C.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within

the healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 
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“Healing period” means “that period for healing of an

injury resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(12)(Repl. 2012).  The healing period continues

until the employee is as far restored as the permanent

character of his injury will permit; and if the

underlying condition causing the disability has become

stable and nothing further will improve that condition,

the healing period has ended.  Harvest Foods v. Washam,

52 Ark. App. 72, 914 S.W.2d 776 (1996).  Whether a

claimant’s healing period has ended is a question of

fact for the Commission.  Dallas County Hosp. v.

Daniels, 74 Ark. App. 177, 47 S.W.3d 283 (2001).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The respondents are liable for temporary

total disability benefits from July 25, 2013 to October

14, 2013 during which time the claimant remained in his

healing period, unable to work.”  The Full Commission

does not affirm this finding.  Even if the claimant

remained within a healing period and was totally

incapacitated from earning wages beginning July 25,

2013, the respondent-employer was not responsible for

benefits prior to receipt of the claimant’s notice or

report of injury on October 10, 2013.  See Ark. Code
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Ann. §11-9-701(a)(1)(Repl. 2012); Pharmerica v. Seratt,

103 Ark. App. 9, 285 S.W.3d 699 (2008).  The Commission

cannot award temporary total disability benefits from

October 10, 2013 until October 14, 2013.  See Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-501(a)(1)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant on

appeal does not contend that he is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits after October 14, 2013.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

sustained a compensable occupational disease in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601(Repl. 2012). 

Because the claimant proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable occupational

disease, the Full Commission need not adjudicate whether

the claimant sustained a compensable silicosis condition

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-602(Repl. 2012). 

The Full Commission finds that the claimant gave notice

of his injury on October 10, 2013.  In accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-701(a)(1)(Repl. 2012), we find that

the respondents are liable for the medical treatment of

record provided for the claimant’s occupational disease

on and after October 10, 2013.  Such treatment was

reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.



LARKIN - G308265 26

§11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant did not prove he

was entitled to temporary total disability benefits. 

For prevailing in part on appeal to the Full Commission,

the claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).    

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                               
SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                               
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant sustained a

compensable occupational disease.  Based upon my de novo

review of the record, I find that the claimant has

failed to meet his burden of proof.

The claimant worked for the respondent-

employer for approximately one year: four months of

which he spent shoveling asphalt behind an asphalt truck

and six of which he spent at the respondent-employer’s
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asphalt plant.  The claimant explained that his duties

included changing out filtering bags.  The claimant

testified that this activity required him to go into the

“bag house” approximately three times per week.  The

claimant stated ventilation was poor and breathing was

difficult in the bag house.  The claimant testified that

he asked his supervisor for some kind of protective

equipment such as a respirator or mask, but was told

that there were none available.  The claimant contends

that he began experiencing symptoms such as coughing,

sneezing, and “spitting up black stuff” in either the

winter of 2012 or 2013.  The claimant stated that he

took over-the-counter-medication for his symptoms until

July 31, 2013, when he presented to the White County

Medical Center emergency room with coughing, congestion,

and a fever; flu-like symptoms.  X-rays of the

claimant’s lungs were taken at that time and he was sent

home with a diagnosis of bronchitis.   

The claimant next sought treatment at a

Sherwood Urgent Care clinic on October 5, 2013, for

“shortness of breath.”  The claimant reported to Dr.

David Covey that he had been treated four weeks prior

for “walking pneumonia,” but was unable to afford
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recommended follow-up treatment.  Dr. Covey diagnosed

the claimant with “Respiratory failure, hypoxemic,

possibly due to pneumoconiosis versus allergic

bronchopulmonary aspergillosis versus some type of

diffuse pneumonia viral or other.”  

Without rehashing all of the claimant’s

medical treatment thereafter, suffice it to say that the

claimant received extensive medical treatment, including

numerous diagnostic studies.  These studies showed

bilateral opacities in the claimant’s lungs initially

thought to represent pneumonia.  On October 11, 2013,

internal medicine physician, Dr. Vidya Pai, assessed the

claimant with (1) “Severe restrictive lung disease

secondary to coal/asphalt exposure,” and 2) “Pneumonia

(bilateral).”  Dr. Pai prescribed the claimant steroids. 

On October 12, 2013, another internal medicine

physician, Dr. Rahul Ravilla, assessed the claimant with

obstructive/restrictive pattern lung disease with a CT

scan showing ground glass opacities-reticolundular

densities which together with occupational exposure dust

was “likely a silicosis lung disease picture.”  In

January of 2014, Dr. Rajani Jogana noted that the

claimant’s condition had improved with steroids.  I note
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that the claimant was diagnosed with HIV during and as a

result of this treatment. 

The claimant filed a First Report of Injury

form on October 14, 2013, alleging an onset date of

injury as August 2, 2013.  This form also reflects that

the respondent-employer was first notified of an

occupational disease affecting the claimant’s “Trunk-

Lungs” on October 8, 2013.  

A Pre-Hearing order was filed on July 23,

2014, wherein the claimant specifically contended that

he “developed silicosis as a result of exposure to

silica dust at the asphalt plant.”  The respondents

contended that the claimant could not meet his burden of

proof under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601, 602(b), and 603.

At the hearing before the commission on

December 12, 2014, the administrative law judge stated,

“This claim has been the subject of a previous

conference and Order.  And we’re here today on the issue

of compensability, specifically for an occupational

disease, medical expenses, temporary total disability

benefits, and attorney’s fees,” to which the claimant’s

counsel responded, “That is correct, Your honor.” 
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Subsequently, the respondents’s counsel raised the issue

of notice, to which the claimant’s counsel responded,

“And in response, Your Honor, the notice date is

contemporaneous with the date that the claimant was

informed that his diagnosis is silicosis.” 

The administrative law judge found in an

opinion filed on March 12, 2015, that the claimant had

sustained an “inhalant injury causally related to his

work environment,” and she awarded the claimant medical

benefits.  The administrative law judge denied the

claimant’s request for temporary total disability

benefits, however, finding that he failed to prove he

was entitled to these benefits during the time claimed. 

I note that this finding was not appealed.  In its

opinion, the majority affirmed the administrative law

judge’s opinion as modified to reflect that the claimant

proved he sustained a “compensable occupational

disease.”

Moreover, the majority found that even though

the claimant made a claim for an alleged silicosis

injury pursuant to the provisions of Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-602, the respondents “expressly contended at pre-

hearing that the claimant could not prove he sustained a
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compensable injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-601(Repl. 2012),” and the parties explicitly

agreed to litigate compensability of an “occupational

disease,” which is governed by that same statute.  The

majority further found that “[t]he issue of whether or

not the claimant sustained a compensable occupational

disease in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601 was

therefore properly before the administrative law judge

for adjudication.” 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601, titled “Compensation

generally,” states as follows:

(a) where an employee suffers an
occupational disease as defined in
this subchapter and is disabled or
dies as a result of the disease and
where the disease was due to the
nature of the occupation or process
in which he or she was employed
within the period previous to his or
her disablement as limited in
subsection (g) of this section, then
the employee, or, in case of death,
his or her dependents, shall be
entitled to compensation as if the
disablement or death were caused by
injury, except as otherwise provided
in this subchapter.

Sections 6(e)(1)(A)through(B)(3) define an

“Occupational disease” as it is used within this

chapter; require a causal connection be established; and

explain circumstances whereby compensation is not
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payable.  More particularly, 601(e)(1)(A) defines an

occupational disease as follows:

(e)(1)(A) “Occupational disease”, as
used in this chapter, unless the
context otherwise requires, means
any disease that results in
disability or death and arises out
of and in the course of the
occupation or employment of the
employee or naturally follows or
unavoidably results from an injury
as that term is defined in this
chapter.

 
Furthermore, 601(g)(1)states as follows:

(g)(1) An employer shall not be
liable for any compensation for an
occupational disease unless:

(A) The disease is due to the
nature of an employment in which the
hazards of the disease actually exist
and are characteristic thereof and
peculiar to the trade, occupation,
process, or employment and is
actually incurred in his or her
employment. This includes any disease
due to or attributable to exposure to
or contact with any radioactive
material by an employee in the course
of is or her employment.

I note that 601(g)(1)(B) includes a time limit

with regard to occupational injuries that are caused by

exposure to silicosis or asbestos.

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-602 is titled

“Compensation for silicosis or asbestos,” and it

specifically deals with those two occupational injuries. 
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According to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-602(a)(2) “Silicosis”

means the characteristic fibrotic condition of the lungs

caused by the inhalation of silica dust.  Furthermore,

pursuant to the provisions of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

602(b), the claimant must show that during the ten (10)

years immediately preceding the date of disablement, he

has been “exposed to the inhalation of silica dust” over

a period of “not less than five (5) years, two (2) years

of which will have been in this state.” 

Not unlike Subchapter 6 of the workers’

compensation statute, Subchapter 1, which is titled

“General Provisions” carves out certain types of

injuries and the necessary elements for proving those

injuries throughout its 18 sections.  For example, Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(I) defines a specific incident

injury, whereas 102(4)(A)(ii) defines a gradual onset

injury, thus making the two distinguishable from one

another.  Likewise, section 113 deals specifically with

mental injuries or illnesses, whereas 114 deals with

heart or lung injuries or illnesses.  Thus, while

section 1 of Subchapter 6, much like sections in other

statutory provisions contained within our workers’

compensation statute, generally describes certain
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requirements to prove an occupational injury, section 2

deals specifically with silicosis or asbestos injuries.

The claimant contends that he was exposed to

“concentrated amounts of silica dust over a period of

not less than one year” while working for the

respondent-employer.  Notwithstanding that in the

July 23, 2014, Pre-Hearing Order, the respondents

contended that the claimant could not meet his burden of

proof under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601, 602(b), and 603,

and at the hearing of December 2014, the administrative

law judge stated, in part, that “we’re here today on the

issue of compensability, specifically for an

occupational disease” to which the claimant’s counsel

responded, “That is correct, Your honor,” the claimant’s

counsel had already narrowed that “occupational disease”

to a silicosis injury: first in the Pre-Hearing Order

wherein the claimant specifically contended that he

“developed silicosis as a result of exposure to silica

dust at the asphalt plant,” and again at the hearing

wherein the claimant’s counsel acknowledged that the

“notice date” was “contemporaneous with the date that

the claimant was informed that his diagnosis is

silicosis.”  Therefore, while the respondents’ express
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contention as contained in the Pre-Hearing Order may

very well have been that the claimant could not meet his

burden of proof under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601, 602(b),

and 603, the claimant himself, by and through his

attorney, narrowed the issue of compensability to that

of a silicosis injury, thus making 602(b) the applicable

statute in this claim. 

Not only does the record show that the

claimant failed to meet the requirements of Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-602, to prove an alleged silicosis injury,

but the claimant admits that he cannot meet these

requirements.  While Dr. Ravilla opined that the

claimant’s lung condition was “likely a silicosis lung

disease picture,” no biopsy of the claimant’s lungs was

ever performed to prove that diagnosis.  I note that the

claimant knew full-well that no biopsy had been

performed to definitively prove that he suffers from a

silicosis lung disease, yet the claimant made his claim

based upon that condition anyway.

In the present claim, the administrative law

judge was presented with a claim for silicosis, and both

parties presented evidence at the hearing in order for a

determination to be made on that issue.  Rather than
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making a determination as to whether the claimant had

met his burden of proof that he sustained a silicosis

injury based upon the evidence submitted by the parties

- evidence that was intended to specifically address

that issue - the administrative law judge, and now the

majority, have determined that the claimant established

a condition other than silicosis, be that an “inhalant

injury” or a “compensable occupational disease.” 

In Reddick v. Binkley Company, Full Commission

opinion filed May 15, 1998 (Claim No. E603208), the Full

Commission found that the claimant had failed to raise

the constitutionality of the implied consent provision

of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(5)(B)(iv)©, and it,

therefore, vacated the administrative law judge’s

decision concerning that issue.  According to the Full

Commission, it was the responsibility of the parties to

raise constitutional arguments in a timely manner, and

the claimant had failed to do so in that claim.  “Thus,”

stated the Full Commission, “respondent was not afforded

the opportunity to defend against the constitutional

claim raised by the Administrative Law Judge.” 

In the present claim, the administrative law

judge, and now the majority’s failure to make a finding
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of fact on the establishment of the injury claimed -

silicosis - and by broadening the claim from a silicosis

injury to a more general occupational disease, not only

deprived the respondents of the opportunity to defend

against the general occupational disease claim, but it

potentially allows the claimant a “second bite at the

apple” which under Arkansas law we are not permitted to

do.  Moreover, it is axiomatic that when a more specific

statutory provision is applicable, it shall govern over

the more general provision, in that the court has long

held that a general statute must yield to a specific

statute involving a particular subject matter. 

Bakalekos v. Furlow, 2011 Ark. 505, 385 S.W.3d 810, 410

S.W.3d 564 (2011); citing, Comcast of Little Rock, Inc.

v. Bradshaw, 2011 Ark. 431, 385 S.W.3d 137 (2011).

Therefore, I respectfully dissent from the

majority opinion finding that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-601,

and find that Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-602 governs this

claim.

                               

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


